CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 7 SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Fisher (Vice-Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley,  Earp (as substitute for Councillor Stevenson until 11.40 am), Lishman, Ms Quilter, Mrs Styth and Warwick  

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management

CROS.86/06
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Stevenson (Chairman).

In the absence of the Chairman, Councillor Mrs Fisher, Vice-Chairman took the Chair.

CROS.87/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted at the meeting.

CROS.88/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 27 July 2006 be agreed as a correct record and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

CROS.89/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in for consideration at this meeting.

CROS.90/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, presented the Work Programme for 2006/07 and provided an update on the following matters –

· Members were reminded that arrangements had been made for the Committee to undertake Workshop Sessions on the Asset Review and Shared Services on 5 and 9 October 2006 respectively.

· Following consultation with the Chairman, the meetings of the Committee scheduled to take place on 30 November 2006 and 18 January 2007 had been moved to 7 December 2006 and 11 January 2007 respectively in order to facilitate consideration of the Budget papers.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.91/06
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report LDS.60/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September – 31 December 2006) issues under the remit of the Committee.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 September to 31 December 2006) issues within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

CROS.92/06
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

(a) Shared Services

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.173/06 of the Executive on 31 July 2006 in response to Minute CROS.69/06 which advised that this Committee was agreeable to undertaking policy development work in order to inform the City Council’s strategic thinking about Shared Services, and that the Committee would report back to a future meeting of the Executive.

The Executive looked forward to working with the Committee in their deliberations on shared services.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed.

(b)  Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – April to June 2006

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.167/06 detailing the decision of the Executive on 31 July 2006 following its consideration of the Head of Policy and Performance Services’ report PPP.34/06 presenting the first quarter performance information for 2006/07.

The Executive had agreed the content and format of the report and supported the identified areas for further improvement.   The Executive had also commended the areas identified in paragraph 5 of the report where improvement was necessary and referred those to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consideration.

The Deputy Chief Executive, Dr Gooding, submitted report PPP.34/06.  A key stage of developing the Council’s performance management framework further was to integrate performance and financial planning and reporting, and there was still some way to go in those areas.  The report did, however, represent substantial progress in the reporting of performance.

In considering the matter Members made the following comments and observations:

1. A Member expressed concern at the deteriorating trend in respect of  BV 183ii (average length of stay (in weeks) in hostels families and pregnant women) which should be addressed as a matter of urgency.  She suggested that the Committee’s concerns be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee with the request that the Committee scrutinise that area.

In response, Dr Gooding outlined the mechanisms in place for the management of performance.  Performance Conferences took place every quarter involving Corporate Directors and Heads of Service, the aim of which was to improve the integration of the performance management framework with financial planning and reporting.   Accordingly areas of concern were picked up and plans of action agreed which were subsequently reviewed each quarter.

Although the particular concern raised in BV 183ii had been recognised it was a partnership issue.  Dr Gooding suggested that it may be helpful if, in future, the notes of Performance Conferences were submitted to Overview and Scrutiny.

2. A Member queried how improved integration between performance and financial planning would be achieved, the means by which comparisons with similar authorities would be introduced, and how improvements in the use of socio‑economic data and other intelligence could be made. 

Dr Gooding explained that the aspirations for financial performance were around clear commitment accounting, better profiling of budgets and faster, simpler reporting of the overall budgetary position.

Benchmarking was problematic since what was important to the City Council may not necessarily be so for other local authorities.  The City Council did benchmark with Historic Cities, but it may in future be wise to benchmark with the local authorities used by the Audit Commission.  A direction of resources may be required in order to achieve improvement.

There was a need for awareness in the use of socio-economic evidence to drive decision making.  Improvements had been made, but work still required to be done in that regard.

3. A Member asked why performance was deteriorating on LP 306 (% of PI data submitted on time to Policy and Performance) and what was being done to address that.

Dr Gooding advised that Corporate Directors were stressing to staff the importance of the timely submission of such data.  There was a developmental need for Officers to understand the importance of performance information and to ensure that the correct processes were in place to support the collection thereof.

4. The seasonal nature of areas such as LP 81 (Visitor numbers at Tourist Information Centres) and CV 27a (Total enquiries received by CCG desk) was highlighted. Members reiterated previous concerns that if the figures achieved for the 1st quarter were simply multiplied by four to give a predicted end of year figure that undermined the credibility of the report and may more worryingly mask an underlying decline in tourism in Carlisle.   It also made it more difficult for the Committee to judge performance.

Dr Gooding accepted the points made, commenting that similar issues arose around sickness absence.  It would be more helpful to profile such Performance Indicators and scale them accordingly.  A qualified statistician was now in place and he was therefore confident that figures would be more meaningful in future.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee’s concerns, detailed at 1. above, regarding the deteriorating trend in respect of  BV 183ii (average length of stay (in weeks) in hostels families and pregnant women) be conveyed to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee with the request that the Committee scrutinise that area.

(2) That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to arrange for the notes of future Performance Conferences to be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for information.

(3) That the Head of Policy and Performance Services be requested to take on board the comments made by the Committee at 4. above and report to a future meeting on action to deliver improvement. 

CROS.93/06
BVPI PERFORMANCE RELATING TO EMPLOYEES WITH DISABILITIES AND FROM ETHNIC MINORITY BACKGROUNDS
Pursuant to Minute CROS.56/06, the Head of Personnel and Development Services, Mr Williams, presented in detail report PPP.43/06 providing information on the Council’s performance over the past three years in the areas of BVIP 16a (percentage of staff declaring a disability) and 17a (percentage of staff declaring that they were from an ethnic minority background).  An analysis of applications received for vacancies within the Council was also provided.

The number of employees declaring that they had a disability had remained relatively stable over the past three years, with 16 in 2003/04 and 2004/05 and 15 last year.  The number employed by the Council was proportionately much lower than the numbers in the local area, however, the percentage employed broadly reflected the numbers of applications received.

The numbers employed declaring that they were from an ethnic minority had almost doubled from 2004/05 to 2005/06.  The percentage employed was slightly less than the economically active local population (0.87% as opposed to 0.91%).  The number of applications received, short listed and appointed remained higher than the local economically active population during the last two years.

Mr Williams stressed that the results were affected by the actual BVPI definitions, low numbers in each category and a reluctance on the part of some employees to make a declaration on their disability and/or ethnic background.

The Council already undertook a number of activities designed to encourage more applications from those with disabilities and from ethnic minority backgrounds, details of which were provided.

Improving performance in those areas was partially dependant upon obtaining complete data i.e. encouraging people to make a declaration and on attracting more applicants to apply for jobs.  

An Action Plan had been prepared (Appendix 1) to go some way to addressing those issues in the short term.  Changes in working methods planned for 2007/08 (e recruitment and allowing employees to check and correct personal data on line) should encourage both better data collection and increased number of applications from those with disabilities and from ethnic minorities.    The new personnel/payroll database had the facility for staff to enter certain personal data themselves which may overcome the reluctance of some staff to provide that information. 

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i)
There was a difference between chronic illness and disability and a Member questioned whether the Council differentiated between the two.

Mr Williams undertook to provide a written response in that regard.

(ii) City Council targets for those indicators did not appear to correspond to what was generally accepted in Cumbria.  A Member queried who set the targets, why the Council was not comparing like with like, and whether comparative information with other local authorities was available.

Mr Williams replied that both BVPI figures were expected to reflect the local economically active population.  However, one person leaving or joining the Council could affect the percentage figures significantly.  The relatively low numbers involved thus proved problematic.

The Audit Commission set the targets and Officers would attempt to have the targets changed so that they were more achievable.  He added that Officers were striving to do the best that they could to reflect the local community position.

A Member added that the County Council had recently produced more relevant ethnicity data split by District which demonstrated a significant change since 2001 (a copy of which she could forward to Mr Williams).  It may also be worthwhile contacting other local authorities to obtain information on their policies and how those were implemented.

(iii) A Member asked whether, when surveys were undertaken, staff were provided with an explanation of why they were being asked to declare since clearly some staff may be concerned that such a declaration may impact on their future career for example; and whether guidance on what constituted a disability and a definition of chronic illness was provided.

Mr Williams was not in a position to respond immediately on those points, but would investigate and provide an informed response.  He would be happy to include such information within the report.

He added that the top performance for the whole sector on BV 17a was still very low.   He would ensure that was included within the Action Plan and discuss with colleagues how best to action that point.

(iv) A Member referred to the analysis of applications received for vacancies within the Council and questioned whether the Council was meeting its statutory employment obligations i.e. did advertisements encourage people to apply for jobs.

He further sought clarification as to whether a disabled person was somebody who was registered as disabled.

Mr Williams said that this Council did meet its statutory obligations, but that he did not have the latest position in terms of guidance to hand, but could provide that to a future meeting.  A statement on the Council’s commitment to disabled people was included within advertisements, but he could look at that again to see how it could be made more attractive to potential applicants.

(v) In response to a Member’s request, Mr Williams undertook to investigate whether resources could be directed into liaising with local agencies e.g. Job Centre Plus, Cumbria Deaf Association and make  reference thereto within the Action Plan.

(vi) A Member commented that she did not have good eyesight and felt that she was being discriminated against due to the small font sizes used in appendices to certain financial reports.  She had raised that issue in the past and asked that it be addressed.

(vii) In response to questions, Mr Williams explained the process governing the shortlisting of persons for interview.  He stated that it was good practice to provide feedback to unsuccessful applicants upon request and staff were trained to do so. 

A Member commented that people may also wish to give feedback on whether they considered that they had a good interview and Mr Williams undertook to look at that aspect.

Although a number of issues had been raised, as detailed above, a Member stated that it was important to record that the Council was a good employer and that Members had no reason to believe that recruitment was not being done properly.

RESOLVED – (1) That Head of Personnel and Development Services be requested to report to the next meeting of the Committee with a revised Action Plan to improve performance in BVPI 16a and 17a taking account of the issues raised by Members as detailed above.

(2) That in the meantime Officers continue with the Action Plan as appended to report PPP.43/06.
CROS.94/06
BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT – APRIL TO JULY 2006

The Director of Corporate Services, Mrs Brown, presented report FS.40/06 providing an overview of the Council’s overall budgetary position for the period April to July 2006 for revenue and capital budgets, and including details of balance sheet management issues, high‑risk budgets, performance management, and progress against the Gershon efficiency statement.

Members’ attention was particularly drawn to the budgetary position as at July 2006.  The revenue budgets were underspent by £940,871, of which £623,019 could be attributed to the insurance settlement in advance of flood recovery work being completed.  A full report on flood recovery would be submitted to a future meeting.  

The capital budgets showed slippage of £1,318,512 of which £1,131,000 had been identified to be carried forward into 2007/08.  There had been two meetings of the Capital Projects Board, part of their remit being to review progress of capital projects, which would assist in improved budget monitoring information over time.

The Executive had considered the report on 29 August 2006 and approved the virement of £32,000 for the implementation of the replacement HR and Payroll System which would be funded from salary savings and the Risk Management Budget (EX.196/06 refers).

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i) A Member referred to the small font size used in the appendices to the report which made them very difficult to read and asked that that issue be addressed for the future.

Mrs Brown apologised and undertook to take that point on board.

(ii) In response to a request for background information on the need for the virement of £32,000 for the replacement HR and Payroll System, the Deputy Chief Executive explained that when the project was originally established a bid had been put forward as part of the Budget process but had failed.  It had subsequently become apparent that insufficient funding was available to implement the project, and a request for the virement had been made to and approved by the Executive on 29 August 2006.

(iii) Potential carry forwards to 2007/08 for revenue schemes had been estimated at £107,000 to date as part of ongoing work by Officers to better profile spending.

(iv) There was serious concern at the Council’s ability to achieve income levels set in the revenue budgets, particularly in areas such as Car Parking where car park ticket sales were already struggling to achieve budget for the year.  Members wished to know what was being done to address those shortfalls and when that would be reported to them. 

Dr Gooding replied that a number of high risk budgets had been identified, including car parking and the implementation of Job Evaluation.   Officers were now considering the Budget for 2007/08 and work required to be undertaken and a clear plan put in place over a fixed period to manage those risks.  The Committee would be involved via the Budget reporting process.

(v) Dr Gooding undertook to provide a written response to a question on why there was no budget provision for the Pirelli rally which was apparently £20,000 overspent.

(vi) The potential for a recurring shortfall of approximately £137,000 on Concessionary Fares  due to increased ridership had recently been identified.  Negotiations were ongoing with the Bus Company and a report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Executive.

(vii) Members would welcome the inclusion of tables within the report setting out figures for high risk budgets which would assist them in understanding the seriousness of the position.

(viii) Members were disappointed to note that Senior Officers were not in attendance at the meeting to response to questions within their respective service areas which clearly the Director of Corporate Services could not be expected to answer.

The Review of Overview and Scrutiny undertaken by Dr Stephanie Snape had highlighted such issues.  

Dr Gooding reported that he had raised that issue at Senior Management Team requesting that Corporate Directors ensure that they, or their representatives, were in attendance at appropriate Committee meetings.

Members considered the position to be unacceptable and that a formal request be made to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to ensure that Senior Officers were in attendance, as appropriate, at future meetings of the Committee.

Members also recorded their appreciation of the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder’s attendance at the meeting.

The Portfolio Holder replied that he wished to be present to hear what Members had to say and believed that questions should be answered by Senior Officers. 

(ix) It was agreed that if Members of the Committee wished to submit questions in writing to the Committee they would contact the Chairman or Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer.

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the Committee’s observations being taken on board as detailed above, the overall budgetary position for the period April to July 2006 be noted.

(2) That the Committee’s concerns, as detailed at (viii) above, be conveyed to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee with the request that action be taken to ensure the attendance of Senior Officers as appropriate at future meetings of the Committee.

CROS.95/06
SKILLS FOR LIFE STRATEGY

The Head of Personnel and Development Services, Mr Williams, presented report PPP.42/06 concerning the Skills for Life Strategy which had grown out of the project to produce a Workforce Development Plan showing how the City Council was to organise and develop its workforce in order to meet the challenges of the next five years.

The Strategy, attached at Appendix 1 to the report, also formed an important element of the authority’s work in support of its key priority, Carlisle as a Learning City.

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations:

(i) Members were not aware of the Strategy and asked who had taken the decision to sign up for the GO (Get On) Local Government Award.

Mr Williams advised that the decision to sign up had initially been an Officer decision later endorsed by the Executive at its meeting on 29 August 2006 when the Skills for Life Strategy was approved.

(ii) The Programme of Action to Address Skills for Life included various dates, but no indication of what had been achieved or how well the programme was progressing.  Also certain actions had no date against them.

In response, Mr Williams stated that the Strategy had not been written for Members, but rather as an internal human resources policy.  However, if Members were agreeable to the Executive’s request that the Committee should monitor progress with the Strategy such a report would be brought forward.  Officers were very pleased with progress achieved to date.

(iii) Issues around adults’ literacy and numeracy skills were highly sensitive and Members were concerned to ensure that these were dealt with professionally and sensitively.

Mr Williams explained that the Council had taken advice from the Learning and Skills Council and had involved professionally‑qualified staff from Carlisle College in that work.

Members felt that implementation of the Strategy had broader implications for the Council e.g. budget implications of allowing staff time off from work to attend classes.  A Member suggested that the Committee should undertake a workshop session to discuss the matter more fully.

Mr Williams reported that the Government had identified the need for all adults to achieve a Level 2 qualification by 2010 in order to function effectively in the modern world and they funded all training up to that level.  He could, however, include details of how Community Services managed the project within his next report.

(iv) It was agreed the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would take the lead in monitoring the Skills for Life Strategy.

The Deputy Chief Executive believed that it was important that the Committee was equipped with the necessary knowledge and skills to undertake its monitoring role and indicated his agreement with the Member’s request for a workshop session.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Personnel and Development Services be requested to submit a report to a future meeting of the Committee providing an update on progress with the Skills for Life Strategy and incorporating the issues raised by Members as detailed above.

(2) That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee is agreeable to undertaking monitoring of the Skills for Life Strategy.

(3) That the Committee would undertake a Workshop Session on a date to be arranged.

[The meeting ended at 12.17 pm]

